NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE VISUALLY HANDICAPPED

BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

NMSVH MAIN CAMPUS

JANUARY 14, 2000

I. Call to Order

The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President James Salas at 8:39 am., Friday, January 14, 2000.  Board members present were:  James Salas, Joe Salazar, Donna Stryker, Reta Jones, and Katherine Ingold.  Staff members present were; Superintendent Nell C. Carney, John Wolfe, Office of Finance and Administration, Kenalea Johnson, Director of Outreach, and Dianna Jennings, Principal NMSVH Main Campus.  No other individuals were present during the Call to Order.  John Williams, Executive Assistant was recording secretary.

II. Pledge of Allegiance

Katherine Ingold led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III. Introduction of Guests

No guests present.

IV.
Announcements – Board Comments

President Salas – President Salas expressed his sorrow in hearing of the recent illness of Mr. Ben Rich and asked Dr. Carney if there is any recent word on his condition.  Dr. Carney updated the Board on Mr. Richs’ condition.  President Salas asked that Dr. Carney keep the Board informed of Mr. Rich’s condition.  President Salas asked that John Williams read out load a letter from the Board of Regents and asked that it be a part of the minutes.  The letter reads as follows:


January 13, 2000


Dear NMSVH Staff Members and Parents of NMSVH Students,

As you may know, Dr. Nell Carney is being considered for a position at the South Carolina Commission for the Blind.  The Board of Regents of the New Mexico School for the Visually Handicapped is disappointed at the thought of losing Dr. Carney.  She has worked closely with the Board over the last two years to ensure that the school provides the highest quality education to the children of New Mexico, while maintaining a cooperative and supportive environment for the educators and employees of the School.

The Board is confident that whatever decision Dr. Carney makes, a foundation has been established to ensure continuity and stability for the programs developed and the continued progress towards achieving the goals outlined in the School’s strategic plan.

Very sincerely yours,


Signed:  James L. Salas, President, Board of Regents
President Salas asked that John Williams distribute the above letter to all staff and parents of NMSVH.

Joe Salazar – Mr. Salazar expressed his encouragement. based on the volume and substance of brailling that was done for this board meeting, in the work being done by the Board.  He feels that the Board of Regents is “on the move”, and he has full confidence in the Board and Staff of NMSVH, regardless of any changes that may come in the near future.

Donna Stryker – Agreed with the comments made by Joe Salazar.  Provided an update on her sons recent diagnosis and thanked the staff for being patient with her during this time of turmoil.  She stated that everyone was understanding when there were delays in contacting her.  There is an upcoming IDEA Public Forum on February 2nd in Las Cruces which will be attended by Donna Stryker.  The major focus is a review of the upcoming changes to the IDEA regs.

Katherine Ingold –Agreed with the comments made by Joe Salazar.  Attended the NMSVH Foundation meeting on January 11, 2000.  Attended the first meeting of the Food Services Study Committee of which she is a member.  She stated that the first meeting was very interesting and very educational.  She is confident that the study being conducted by this committee will be very worthwhile to the school.  

Reta Jones – Echoed the sentiments expressed by the other Board members.  She is encouraged by all of the discussion on the committees that have been formed at NMSVH.  She has contacted the parents who have been identified to serve on the NMSVH Preschool Expansion Committee.  They will hold their first meeting in a couple of weeks at the Preschool site in Albuquerque.   

V. Input

A.
Public Input.  None

B.
Parent Input.  President Salas asked if there was any Parent Input.  Donna Stryker indicated that she wanted to participate in the Parent Input, not as a Regent but as the parent of NMSVH Student Bruce Pfeiffer.


Donna Stryker – Complimented the Nursing Staff on campus.  During recent medical problems involving her staff the Nursing Staff showed great diligence in the performance of their work.  Their attention to the problems that her son was experiencing, and their persistence when dealing with the problems was greatly appreciated.  Any parent who has a student at NMSVH should feel good about the staff that is watching over their children.  Special mention was made to Lydia Black and Brenda Hunt of Health Services.  Dr. Carney echoed Donna Strykers’ sentiments on the quality of NMSVH’s Health Services Staff.  

VI.
Board Activities

A.
Agenda.  President Salas asked for any discussion on the Board Agenda as presented.  Katherine Ingold indicated that she would like for the Election of Board Officers, Item X.A. be discussed following the Executive Session, Item XI.  President Salas asked when Major Focus would be held.  Dr. Carney indicated that traditionally we do that after lunch, but we can be flexible with that item.

UPON A MOTION by Joe Salazar, seconded by Donna Stryker, the Board moved to accept the Agenda as adjusted.  (carried unanimously).


B.
Minutes, regular meeting of December 2,3 1999.

President Salas indicated that the notes indicating the availability of a verbatim transcript following the Audit Report and presentation by Dr. Pasternack were, in his opinion, not necessary.  And that verbatim transcript of these two items are not necessary.  All Board members concurred.  President Salas recommends that the verbatim comments on page 10 and page 13 be stricken, and that the verbatim transcripts be destroyed.  President Salas indicated that following Mr. Lorenzos presentation there is a note regarding an issue that was brought up during the Audit Report.  President Salas recommends that this note be moved to the end of the Audit Report section for continuity.  President Salas pointed out an error on page 17, under Medicaid Update.  The word “predication” appears where “projection” should appear.  
UPON A MOTION by Joe Salazar, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to accept the minutes of the December 2,3 1999 meeting of the Board of Regents as amended.  (carried unanimously)


C.
Board Meeting Schedule.  

Donna Stryker indicated that the schedule shows no meeting in February 2000, and asked the Board President if we are going to have a meeting in February considering the possible staff change on the campus.  President Salas indicated that at the present time we are showing no meeting in February 2000, but we should keep in mind that it is always a possibility.  Donna Stryker indicated that she will be unavailable for a meeting on the 4th and 5th of February 2000.  President Salas asked if the Regents had any other dates in February when they would be unavailable.  Reta Jones indicated that the 4th of February is also bad for her.  Katherine Ingold indicated that the 4th and 5th are also bad for her.  Joe Salazar has no difficult dates.  He did ask that if a meeting is called that we conduct the meeting via teleconference.  


D.
Superintendents Report.

Dr. Carney reviewed her Superintendents Report as submitted to the Board.  Dr. Carney presented a verbal addition to her report.  Dr. Carney addressed the Alamogordo Chamber of Commerce during their recent Business of the Quarter luncheon.  There were approximately 100 attendees and Dr. Carney stated that she felt the presentation went very well and she was well received.  Questions asked during the presentation were of a very positive nature.  Dr. Carney also attended the NMSVH Foundation meeting and feels that the Foundation is working cooperatively with the school.  Katherine Ingold stated that she is very interested in the grading survey that is presently being conducted, and looks forward to seeing the results.  

UPON A MOTION by Donna Stryker, seconded by Katherine Ingold the Board moved to accept the Superintendents report as presented.  (carried unanimously).

VII.
Business & Finance


A.
Personnel Report


B.
Monthly Investment Report

John Wolfe pointed out that interest for the account at Western Bank is not reflected in this report.  Western Bank has been notified of the absence of interest posting and the problem has been corrected.  John Wolfe also indicated that the target percentages have been added to the report, as requested by Reta Jones.  President Salas recommends that an item be placed on the March 24, 2000 agenda to discuss banking institutions currently used and future banking plans.  Donna Stryker asked of Reta Jones if there are any ramifications to changes in banking institutions.  Reta Jones indicated that a change of bank could be very expensive.  Reta Jones indicated that she does not feel that the matter of which financial institution that we use is a high priority issue, and recommends that it be placed on a long range plan.


C.
Disposition of Fixed Assets.

Donna Stryker asked if the computers listed on this disposition could still be donated to the school in Mexico, as we have done in the past.  John Wolfe indicated that Roy McCollum, NMSVH Information Systems Manager has been in contact representatives of the school in Mexico who have indicated that they are interested in additional equipment.  John Wolfe informed Roy McCollum that we need to follow the same procedures as were followed last time we donated to the school in Mexico.  We need to inform other State agencies of the equipment availability and give them the opportunity to obtain the equipment.  All documentation needs to be completed, and then recommendations of the disposition of the computer equipment be brought back to the Board.

UPON A MOTION by Donna Stryker, seconded by Joe Salazar the Board moved to accept the Personnel Report, Monthly Investment Report, and approve the Disposition of Fixed Assets as presented.  (carried unanimously).

VIII.
Policies.

Prior to the discussion of each policy, Reta Jones indicated that she feels that there is a need for the Board to look at our policies and to determine if a policy is truly needed for the subject that it addresses.  Can the contents of a policy be incorporated into another policy, or does it need to be a stand-alone policy?  On review of the policies presented on this agenda it is questionable as to whether some of the subjects need to be addressed in a policy.  Donna Stryker asked that if there is already a public input procedures, policy, etc. in place, do we have to a have a separate policy which contains virtually the same verbiage?  If we have one that is in opposition to a public input procedure or policy we should consider adopting the public procedure or policy.  


A.
Annual Review NMSVH Policy 030, Public Input


B.
Annual Review NMSVH Policy 031, Parent Input


C.
Annual Review NMSVH Policy 035, Meeting Times

The Board recommends that The Open Meetings Act, NMSA 1978, Article 10, Chapter 15 be reviewed to determine if the contents of NMSVH Policy 030 and 031 are contained within.  If it is not covered in the Open Meetings Act, or if the Open Meetings Act is not specific enough recommend these two policies be combined with NMSVH Policy 035 to make one inclusive Board policy.  In addition the board recommends that the Board Meeting ending time of 5:30 p.m. as contained in NMSVH Policy 035 be dropped.  Establishing an ending time for Board meetings places unnecessary constraints on the Board and its efforts to conduct business.  This research will be conducted and necessary changes to these policies will be completed and a policy revision presented during the March 24, 2000 Regular Meeting of the Board of Regents.


D.
Annual Review NMSVH Policy 105, Title IX

Dr. Carney recommends that this policy be kept because it is NMSVHs’ statement of compliance with Title IX.  The Board recommends that policies be developed to address Title IX for employees, with a separate policy to address Title IX for students.  Two separate policies will be developed to address Title IX and policy recommendations presented during the March 24, 2000 Regular Meeting of the Board of Regents.


E.
Revision to NMSVH Policy 150, Drug & Alcohol Free School

Dr. Carney informed the Board that the D.O.T. Drug & Alcohol Compliance Policy has been merged into NMSVH Policy 150, which resulted in a much clearer drug and alcohol policy for the school.  In the past we have had NMSVH Policy 150 and a D.O.T. Drug & Alcohol Compliance Policy.  The DOT Policy was not specific to the school in its wording and was open to interpretation as to which 

employees fall under the policy.  Merging of the two documents into one NMSVH Policy indicates full adoption of the D.O.T. Policy by the Board and provides a very clear statement that all employees of NMSVH fall under its authority. 

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Joe Salazar, the board moved to adopt the Revision to NMSVH Policy 150, Drug & Alcohol Free School, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

IX.
Executive Session 10:15 a.m. to 2:07 p.m.

UPON A MOTION by Donna Stryker, seconded by Joe Salazar, the board moved to enter into Executive Session at 10:15 a.m., Friday, January 14, 2000, in accordance with Section 10-15-1(H)(2) & (4) of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues and Student Information.  Roll Call Vote:  Reta Jones – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, Donna Stryker – aye, Joe Salazar – aye, President Salas – aye.  Present in the Executive Session will be members of the Board of Regents and Dr. Nell Carney, Superintendent.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Donna Stryker, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 2:07 p.m., Friday, January 14, 2000 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues and Student Information.  Roll Call Vote:  Reta Jones – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, Donna Stryker – aye, Joe Salazar – aye, President Salas – aye.

UPON A MOTION by Donna Stryker, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to exercise its right to terminate employee Tony Biancaniello effective January 14, 2000 pursuant to paragraphs 5 and 6 of his At-Will Employment Agreement dated August 11, 1999.  And in lieu of the provision of 10 days notice of termination, a check equivalent to 10 days pay will be tendered.  (carried unanimously).

X.
Major Focus – Independent Living Skills.  Presenter Mike Julian

Mr. Mike Julian, Supervisor, Independent Living Skills Program for the main campus presented an overview of the Independent Living Skills program.  The programs purpose is to identify the living skills levels of all student population, identify the levels of instruction needed for each student, and provide/coordinate the community and functional instruction necessary for our students to lead a productive independent life.  The Independent Living Skills program is only one program in which our students receive this training.  They also receive this training in almost every other aspect of their educational and residential life.  The Independent Living Skills programs task is to evaluate, coordinate, and instruct utilizing all campus resources.  The ILS program also provides training for the residential staff so that the ILS instruction carries on after the school day.  In addition to Mr. Julian, ILS is assisted by two aides, Bea Millos and Pat Vigil.  Bea Millos was raised in a family with visually impaired parents, so she has seen first hand what skills are necessary for day to day independent living.  This is a valuable insight for our program.  Pat Vigil is a visual impaired NMSVH alumnus.  Mr. Vigil has been with NMSVH for approximately 20 years, is a single father who has raised 5 children, held down two jobs for the majority of the time he was raising his children.  Mr. Vigil brings exceptional skills to our program that have been acquired throughout his life.  Areas addressed by the ILS program are, dressing skills, clothing management, personal hygiene, eating skills, restaurant and formal dining, food management, housekeeping, housing issues, telephone usage, time concepts, money management, health and safety issues, and self advocacy.  These are the general topic areas and expand out for each area.  The ILS aides work with the student population everyday during the lunch and supper period, with the kids who have been identified as needing instruction in eating skills.  During the evenings the ILS aides work with students on a one on one basis developing skills that have been identified during their initial skills assessment.  The largest program being conducted by ILS is the cottage living experience program, where groups of students are identified and are assigned a weekend of cottage living, supervised by staff, where they have to take care of the residence, purchase food and prepare their own meals, schedule their daily activities, and generally operate as if they were living on their own.  In addition they are taught what expenses are associated with living on your own, utilities, groceries, etc.  This program is currently being expanded from a weekend cottage stay, to a full week experience.  This will allow more instruction time.  At the end of the school year the ILS program is hoping to take the Seniors and some Juniors and place them into a 4 week ILS experience.  This was done with success last year, and will be continued this year.  Joe Salazar commended Mr. Julian on the ILS program.  He asked what the youngest age group is that participates in ILS?  Mike Julian indicated that all children on campus are targeted, included the youngest who is 5 years of age.  Joe Salazar asked what guidelines are used for instruction?  Mike Julian stated that they are currently using the Texas School for the Blind material, which is very comprehensive.  In addition research is being conducted to locate additional standards and instruction material.  Katherine Ingold complimented Mr. Julian on his enthusiasm for the program.  Donna Stryker asked if the ILS apartments are still being utilized for the younger children.  Mike Julian indicated that the apartment portion of the program is still being used for students 14 and over.  President Salas asked how we measure the effectiveness of the program?  Mike Julian stated that the assessment of each student at the beginning of the school year that is utilized to determine a course of instruction is kept on file, throughout the school year skills are assessed, with an end of year assessment being completed which is then compared to the initial needs assessment.  This provides an accurate picture of the effectiveness of the ILS program.  President Salas encouraged Mike Julian, as well as the aides for the ILS program, to practice the techniques that they are teaching the students, with the instructors blindfolded. This will provide the instructors for this program with the knowledge and experiences necessary to be more effective as instructors.
XI.
Other Items

A.
Election of Board Officers

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved that the election of Board Officers be postponed until May 2000, and that the present officers remain in office until the next scheduled meeting following the elections.  In addition, as of that election period, no Board member will serve as president for a period exceeding two years.  (carried unanimously)

B.
Accounting Firm Contract.  John Wolfe presented a recommendation to award the contract for Phase I of II of the accounting system assessment contract to Kriegal & Co., LTD.  Two proposals were received in response to a Request for Proposal (RFP) issued by NMSVH.  Both proposals were reviewed by a committee consisting of John Wolfe, Cal Probasco, Helen MacNeil, and Rex James.  John Wolfe stated that at the conclusion of the committee review both proposals were awarded an equal number of points.  One firm is higher in costs that the other, but the experience factors offset the difference in costs, points wise.  Based on recommendations received during reference calls the reviewing committee recommends that the contract be awarded to Kriegal & Co. LTD.  Reta Jones when asked if she had experience with either of the companies that submitted proposals indicated that she has extensive experience with Neff & Ricci LLP.  She does not have experience with Kriegal & Co. LTD.  Conversations between Reta Jones and John Wolfe indicated that John Wolfe was not confident that Kriegal had the skills necessary to take on phase 2 of this accounting system assessment, which was a concern.  Reta Jones’ review of the personnel that would be assigned to this contract from Neff & Ricci LLP shows a high level of experience and competence.  Reta Jones did indicate she is not familiar with any of the people from Kriegal & Co. LTD as she has no experience with this company.  Reta Jones stated that she has never liked to make decisions based on price, totally, especially not when dealing with professional service contracts.  Reta Jones asked John Wolfe that if he took out the cost part of each proposal, did he then think that on the technical side, Neff & Ricci LLP was evaluated at a higher level?  John Wolfe stated that that is correct.  Reta Jones indicated that the proposal from Neff & Ricci LLP does indicate that they are willing to negotiate on the price quoted.  Reta Jones asked John Wolfe, If from a technical standpoint you thought that Neff & Ricci LLP might be stronger, would it be worth taking an effort of negotiation on price.  John Wolfe indicated that he would talk to Neff & Ricci LLP.  He did not try to negotiate with Neff & Ricci LLP before submitting this recommendation to the Board.  Donna Stryker stated that based on her experience with Kriegal & Co. LTD she will abstain from participating in this discussion and will abstain from a vote.  Katherine Ingold asked that when the RFP was sent out, was it stated what criteria would be used during the review of proposals.  John Wolfe – yes.  Katherine Ingold – Did you state that the lowest overall points would receive the contract?  John Wolfe  - That’s correct.  What I do is summarize the criteria.  Katherine Ingold – Did you state that the one that totaled lowest would receive the recommendation?  John Wolfe – No we did not.  Reta Jones indicated that in this case we do not have a lower point total, both evaluated equally in total points.  Reta Jones stated that there is nothing in the RFP process, or the professional service contract that does not allow you from coming to a conclusion and then negotiate price.  Reta Jones does not feel that Neff & Ricci LLP will adjust their proposal to come to the low price proposed by Kriegal & Co. LTD.  At best she feels that they may be negotiated to $79.00 per hour, but would not go to $50.00 per hour as proposed by Kriegal & Co. LTD.  Reta Jones estimates that this project will take approximately 200 hours.  John Wolfe stated that the Kriegal & Co. LTD proposal cost equates to 160 hours.  Reta Jones stated that for projects such as our accounting system assessment you tend to use a higher level of people, so your rates are going to be higher.  Reta Jones stated that her guess is that Neff & Ricci LLP will go no lower than $60.00 per hour, which totals $10,000.00.  Neff & Ricci LLP stated in their proposal their quote includes their travel costs and out of pocket expenses, which is amazing since their company is from Albuquerque.  The fact that the people from Neff & Ricci LLP, coming from Albuquerque, will have to obtain lodging in Alamogordo during their trips, and Kriegal & Co. LTD which is an hour away in Las Cruces would not, accounts for a good portion of the cost differential in their proposal.  This may result in an insignificant reduction in their costs if we negotiate with them.  A review of the points awarded to each proposal was conducted.  With the accounting system assessment, quality of services is assigned the largest point value due to the sensitivity of the work required.  Neff & Ricci, LLP was assigned the maximum number of points for Qualifications (50) while Kriegal & Co. LTD was assigned 48.  On Government Fund accounting Neff & Ricci LLP was assigned 30 of a maximum 30 while Kriegal & Co. LTD was assigned 28 of a maximum 30.  President Salas pointed out that on both functional quality criteria Neff & Ricci LLP was assigned the maximum allowable points.  Discussion was held on the possibility of providing mandated lodging to contractors for the accounting system assessment while they were on campus.  This would allow for a decreased cost to the contractor and possibly allow for more flexibility in their overall proposal.  

UPON A MOTION by Joe Salazar, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to accept the Superintendents recommendation of awarding the Accounting System Assessment Contract to Neff & Ricci LLP contingent on their willingness to negotiate their per hour cost and agreement to utilize our lodging accommodations on the main campus.  (Carried with 4 votes in favor, 1 abstain by Donna Stryker)

C.
Architect Contract.  John Wolfe presented a recommendation to award the Architectural Service Contract to Alley Associates.  Five proposals were received in response to a Request for Proposal (RFP) issued by NMSVH.  All proposals were reviewed by a committee consisting of John Wolfe, Cal Probasco, and Tony Biancaniello.  John Wolfe stated that at the conclusion of the committee review Alley Associates was awarded the highest number of overall points.  Katherine Ingold asked if the Request for Proposal was included in the Board Packet.  John Wolfe indicated that it was supposed to be included, but apologized if it was excluded from the packet.  Donna Stryker stated that as a technical point she believes that the Board stated a requirement that RFPs’ be included with the recommendation.  Katherine Ingold expressed concern about the statement contained in the recommendation concerning a proposal that was mailed prior to the deadline date, but not received until after the deadline date.  She then asked what the State regulations say about delays in transit, and how do we determine that it was a delay in transit?  John Wolfe stated that in this instance the determination of delay was based on verification by the shipper.  He went on to state that by all rights we could have sent the proposal back to the shipper, and normally when they are received late we do send them back unopened.  Katherine Ingold asked if the State regulations say that “we could have sent it back”, or “we should have sent it back”?  John Wolfe stated that he is unsure of the exact wording of the State regulation.  He stated that he believes it states “we should have sent it back”.  Katherine Ingold asked if clear instructions are contained in the RFP concerning proposal receipt dates?  John Wolfe stated that this information is contained in the RFP.  Katherine Ingold asked if when the team is evaluating proposals do they evaluate each one individually or do they compare them?  John Wolfe stated that the proposals are not compared, they are handled individually.  Katherine Ingold asked if records of what was done and why it was done were kept?  John Wolfe stated that the score sheets are on file, but was not included in the Board packet.  Reta Jones asked if John Wolfe had a summary of the criteria scoring?  John Wolfe stated that he did not include the summary with the recommendation.  At this point in the meeting total points awarded for each of the 5 proposals were provided to the Board.  Reta Jones asked what types of projects we have on the agenda that will involve the architectural contractor?  John Wolfe stated that at the top of the list is the heating/cooling system in Sacramento Dorm, rekeying the campus,…Dr. Carney informed the Board that another area is the Library relocation which will involve a redesign of the library.  Reta Jones asked John Wolfe if, during the evaluation process, you took into consideration that the majority of our projects involve renovation vice new design and construction?  John Wolfe answered that that was considered in the evaluation process.  

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to accept the administrations recommendation to award the Architectural Service Contract to Alley Associates for the year 2000.  (carried unanimously)

D.
Establishment of Committees.  Dr. Carney briefed the Board on the committees that have been established to study expansion of the NMSVH Preschool, Space Utilization on the main campus, and the main campus Food Services department.  The first meeting of the NMSVH Preschool Expansion committee, chaired by Reta Jones, will be held January 26, 2000.  The Food Services Study Committee, chaired by Wanda Raney has held their first meeting and is conducting business.  Board member Katherine Ingold is also serving on this committee.  The Space Utilization Committee, originally chaired by Ben Rich, now being chaired by Dianna Jennings, has also held their first meeting.  They have been tasked with identifying space for the library, space for Information Services, and space for any subsequent moves that are required by the relocation of the library.  Dr. Carney assured the Board that the result of the work by these committees will be utilized and not placed on a shelf to gather dust.  Reta Jones expressed her pleasure at seeing committee work.  Reta Jones encouraged the Food Services committee to look at USDA standards as a guideline.  Reta Jones also asked if NMSVH is allowed to receive funding from the USDA?  Dr. Carney stated that she does not know the answer to that question but will have that issue researched.  Reta Jones expressed a concern that when she called one of the parent representatives on the NMSVH Preschool Expansion Committee to inform them of the date of their first meeting, the parent expressed surprise that they were on the committee.  The parent indicated that they had not received any type of formal invitation to serve on the committee even though she had stated at the December 1999 Board meeting that she would be willing to help in any way possible.  Dr. Carney apologized for the breakdown in communication, she believed that arrangements had been made for formal invitation and was not aware that this formality had not taken place.  Donna Stryker asked that the Board members be kept informed of the committee work as it progresses.  

E.
Status of Track Renovation.  John Wolfe provided a briefing to the Board on the status of the main campus running track renovation project.  The Commission on Higher Education has reviewed and approved the project proposal.  The next step is for the project proposal to be reviewed by the State Board of Finance.  The Board of Finance will meet on February 8, 2000 and will review our proposal at that time.  Main campus representation will be at the February 8, 2000 meeting to assist this process if needed.  Brad Nesser, the architect working on the project called John Wolfe and indicated that the project, once started should take approximately 60 days to complete.  In order to complete the project in time for the May 2000 SCASB Track Meet the project needs to commence the 1st of March 2000.  Due to the fact that the Board of Regents does not meet in February 2000, and meets March 24, 2000 a start date of March 1, 2000 is not possible because the project would not be approved by the Board until the end of March 2000.  Dr. Carney indicated that there may be a need for a special meeting of the Board in February and perhaps we could put this issue on the agenda for a teleconference Board meeting on a date in February to be determined.  President Salas stated that the Board recognizes the need for expedient action on the track renovation project and if necessary the issue will be covered via a teleconference Special Meeting of the Board of Regents.

F.
Medicaid Update.  John Wolfe informed the Board that since December we have had two committee meetings on this issue.  The letter received from the State Health Services Department was reviewed and the requirements contained highlighted and prioritized in an effort to “revamp” our collaborative plan.  In addition, the committee recommended that John Wolfe speak with Sandy Gladdon, Region 9 in Ruidoso because they have gone through the same processes that we now face, and they may be able to offer some assistance to us.  Sandy Gladdon has placed John Wolfe on her calendar to meet with him on this issue.  John Wolfe also contacted Erik Wolf, State Health Services Department to ask him if he had any more information for NMSVH which would assist in completing this project?  Erik Wolf indicated that he did have the Las Lunas collaborative plan which may be of assistance to us.  John Wolfe has received the Las Lunas collaborative plan and is in the process of reviewing it.  John Wolfe stated that his plans are to present the collaborative plan to the Board of Regents at the March 24 meeting.

G.
Discussion on Per Diem.  President Salas indicated to the Board that a letter from Judy Amer, Assistant General Counsel, Department of Finance and Administration was included in the Board packet.  This letter addresses her review of our NMSVH Per Diem and Mileage Policy.  NMSVH is exempt from the requirement to use DFA Rule 95-1, the Regulations Governing the Per Diem and Mileage Act.  It appears that the school has generally used 95-1 with some minor modifications.  Ms. Amer identified some problem areas in these modifications.  1) which is very clearly in violation of the Rule, is that we have been paying Board members $75.00 for any overnight travel by Board members, within the State.  Rule 95-1 states that $65.00 should be paid for any overnight travel.  This is for travel other than Board meetings.  For Board and committee meetings the Board members can be paid $75.00 per day per diem.  For other training travel, such as the Governors Conference in Albuquerque, the Board members are eligible for $65.00 per day if overnight stay is involved.  2) A potential violation.  Rule 95-1 states reimbursement for meals at a rate of $22.50 per day.  Our policy has broken it down to $7.50 per meal (times 3 equals $22.50).  Francie Cordova, State Attorney Generals Office indicated that the breakdown of the meal allocation within our policy is fine.  We can make our policies more restrictive than Rule 

95-1, but we cannot make it more liberal. Reta Jones stated that if we go back to 95-1 we will have a problem with the Itinerant Teachers in regards to actual reimbursement versus per diem. This is very close to what we already have.  Dr. Carney addressed another issue that has arisen in regards to mileage reimbursement.  Current mileage reimbursement practice has been reimbursement from point to point.  This is not satisfactory when we have Board members who are traveling out of town to attend meetings or training and utilizing their own transportation when going from the hotel to the training site and return.  This practice does not allow the Board member full reimbursement for the mileage that they incur as a part of school business.  Dr. Carney recommends that this issue be researched to see if there is anything prohibiting us from writing policy that allows Board members full reimbursement of mileage, vice point to point travel.  President Salas stated that the policy should read that mileage reimbursement will be paid based on recorded odometer reading, if odometer reading is not provided, reimbursement will be based on point to point travel. 


Summary of Entitlements:

Board or Committee meeting
$75.00 per day (no overnight stay required)

Board training
$65.00 per day (overnight required)

Meals reimbursement
$22.50 per day max (including tips)

If a Board member attends a training where registration fees encompass meals or lodging, then the Board member is entitled to mileage and reimbursement of expenses (if out of pocket expenses incurred), not per diem.

President Salas recommends that NMSVH Policy 340, Travel be amended to reflect the correct per diem amounts in accordance with DFA Rule 95-1.

President Salas recommends that we change NMSVH Policy 340, Travel so that it is identified as DFA Rule 95-1 Amended,with a caveat addressing per diem rates for Itinerant Teachers.

H.
Distribution of Unallocated Funds.  Cal Probasco briefed the Board on the distribution of unallocated funds as directed by the Board of Regents at the December 2,3 1999 Regular meeting of the Board of Regents.  A budget report was provided to each member of the Board of Regents reflecting the distribution of these unallocated funds.  Cal Probasco explained the history behind the decision to maintain unallocated funds for each cost center.  After the distribution of the unallocated funds, approximately $78,000 dollars in residual funds were allocated to a single undistributed line item under the Superintendents Office cost center.  These funds were placed into this account to cover unanticipated expenses that may arise during the fiscal year, and to provide direct control of the unallocated funds to the Superintendent.  Reta Jones stated that when she looks at the November 1999 Budget Report and the investment income schedule she notes an approximate $70,000.00 difference on earnings year to date.  She then asked why there is this difference between the reports?  (Not answered during this agenda item).  Dr. Carney asked for an explanation on the posting of interest income.  Cal Probasco provided a brief to the board on the current practices in regards to realized and unrealized interest income.  Reta Jones asked a series of questions relating to the posting of realized and unrealized interest gains, and their incorporation into the school budget.  Reta Jones asked how the Finance Department determined where to distribute the unallocated funds that were identified in each Cost Center?  What type of process was used, and what justification was used for the allocation of these funds?  Reta Jones expressed concern that we looked at the budget and current year spending and allocated these unallocated funds to cost centers that were projected to exceed their budget line items.  She feels that in essence we have sent a message to these cost centers that because you are spending more than your budget allows we will reward you with more money.  Cal Probasco pointed out that some departments, who are operating under new supervisors, are improving their departments and have been doing this under the budget constraints imposed by the previous supervisor.  Two examples given were the dorms and education.  Education in particular has been increasing the educational programs under budgeting based on previous years programs.  These two departments in particular were provided with distributions of the unallocated funds.  Reta Jones stated that her primary concern is that we have no written justification for the distribution of the unallocated funds.  Dr. Carney recommends that this distribution report be taken back, departments that warrant an increase in budget funding be identified, and written justification be obtained from each of the identified departments for the increase, before the increase is given.  The Board concurs with the recommendation of Dr. Carney.  This item will be brought back to the Board of Regents during the March 24, 2000 meeting.  

Reta Jones then addressed concerns with the Preschool budget.  She asked of John Wolfe if the Preschool budget contains all items, and only items pertaining to the Preschool?  She indicated that this would be important information to her as she is chairing the Preschool Expansion Committee.  John Wolfe indicated that there are some additional expenses for the Preschool that are not contained in the Preschool budget report.  Maintenance costs, vehicle costs, utilities, and the Preschool Principal salary are paid from cost centers for NMSVH operations.  Dr. Carney also pointed out that equipment purchases over $500.00 are not accounted for under the Preschool budget, but in the main campus accounts.  Reta Jones asked why this was done this way when the Preschool is a completely separate facility?  Cal Probasco indicated that this was structured in this way some time ago by a different administration.  One thing that needs to be looked at during the accounting assessment is the issue of whether we want to have a site based parameter (account for separately) for the Preschool.  Reta Jones asked if there is any reason that we cannot modify, to some degree, the budget process to more clearly equal our management needs, while remaining in compliance with the Commission on Higher Education?  This type of budgeting is necessary for clarity of operating costs by facility.  Reta Jones made the recommendation, that as we develop the budgets, and as we are looking at the new accounting system, we look at establishing a system to not only comply with CHE but is efficient enough to provide program information that would be needed to monitor program expenditures and hold program directors accountable for their budgets.  This cannot be done under the current accounting system.  Dr. Carney concurs with the recommendation.

I.
Extension of General Legal Services Contract.  Dr. Carney indicated that the General Legal Services Contract with Simons, Cuddy & Friedman expired on January 07, 2000.  A one week procurement authorization has been initiated to cover any legal services expenditures during the one week between the expiration of the current contract extension and the Boards approval of the presented extension.  The extension presented to the Board is identical to the extension that was presented to the Board last year with the 

exception of the contract period which is January 8, 2000 to January 7, 2001.  The original contract signed with Simons, Cuddy & Friedman allows for annual extensions of the contract up to a total of four years of professional services.  This is the second extension on this contract.  The contract extension presented, when completed, will total 3 years of service, with a 1 year extension remaining.  Reta Jones asked about the quality of

 services that have been provided by Simons, Cuddy & Friedman.  Dr. Carney indicated she feels that Mr. J.F. Kennedy, with Simons, Cuddy & Friedman is extremely knowledgeable in school law in New Mexico and has always given us good advice. 

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Joe Salazar, the board moved to approve the extension of the General Legal Services Contract with Simons, Cuddy & Friedman for the period January 8, 2000 to January 7, 2001.  (carried unanimously)

J.
Emergency Procurement of Serving Table.  Dr. Carney reported that the hot and cold food serving line presently being used by Food Services is in need of immediate replacement.  The current line was build by an employee of NMSVH many years ago and has been breaking down and shorting out.  Repairs have been made to this table over and over again.  It has recently been determined that this line is no longer serviceable and presents a safety hazard.  A recommendation is before the Board to purchase a new line from Border Restaurant Supply Inc. at a cost of $7,469.00.  Specifications were faxed to four vendors and four proposals were received in response. All proposals were reviewed by a committee consisting of John Wolfe, Cal Probasco, and Debbie Sanderson.  The recommendation before the board indicates that at the conclusion of the committee review Border Restaurant Supply Inc. is awarded the recommendation based on compliance with specification and lowest bid.

UPON A MOTION by Joe Salazar, seconded Katherine Ingold, the board moved to approve the emergency procurement of a servicing table from Border Restaurant Supply Inc. at a cost of $7,469.00.  

Discussion.  Reta Jones asked if, since this purchase is under $10,000.00 does it technically require a vote from the Board for approval?  Dr. Carney indicated that it did not, but we wanted to ensure that the purchase was cleared by the Board.

Vote: (Carried with 4 votes in favor, 1 opposed by Reta Jones)

XII.
Information to the Board.


A.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles


B.
Facility Maintenance Report


C.
Supplementary Packet



1.
Student Trust Checklist, Nov & Dec 99



2.
General Fund Checklist, Nov 1999



3.
Budget Report, Nov 1999

XIII.
Adjournment 

UPON A MOTION by Joe Salazar, seconded by Donna Stryker, the Board moved to adjourn their meeting.   (Motion carried unanimously).

Meeting Adjourned at 4:49 p.m., Friday, January 14, 2000

​​​​​​​________________________

​​​​​​​________________________

James Salas, President


Donna Stryker, Secretary
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